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Education and Skills Committee 
Summary of focus group session with university principals 

 
1. Following evidence sessions with the Scottish Funding Council and the Minister for 

Further Education, Higher Education and Science on the impact of Covid-19 on 
further and higher education, the Committee agreed to hold two informal sessions 
with college and university principals on Friday 29 May. During the session with 
university principals, members of the Committee heard from: 

 
• Professor Crichton Lang, Principal (Interim), University of the Highlands 

and Islands 
• Professor Peter Mathieson, Principal, University of Edinburgh 
• Professor Craig Mahoney, Principal, University of the West of Scotland 
• Professor Sir Jim McDonald, Principal, University of Strathclyde 
• Professor Andrea Nolan, Convener, Universities Scotland and 

Principal, Edinburgh Napier University 
• Susan Stewart, Director of The Open University in Scotland 

 
2. This summary gives a thematic overview of the discussion and the views of 

participants. 
 

Finance 
3. There had been a consistent message across the sector about the significant 

financial impacts of the current situation. The shortfall could be over half a billion 
pounds in the next academic year.  

 
4. The £75 million repurposed capital for universities announced by the Scottish 

Government was welcome. The allocation model for this funding was yet to be 
decided. This funding would not be enough on its own. Some universities had a 
significant dependence on international students and commercial income from 
events and accommodation to balance their budgets.  

 
5. There were actions universities could take to lower costs but these had 

consequences. For example, suspending capital programmes would have a knock-
on effect on local suppliers and contractors. Likewise cutting staffing costs could 
impair the long term capacity of the sector; reducing opportunities for early career 
academics could mean losing a generation of researchers from the sector. 

 
6. The medium and longer-term financial threats could be a particular concern to 

institutions who had a high proportion of students from groups disproportionately 
affected by coronavirus. 

 
7. The financial positions of individual institutions varied across the sector.  In absolute 

terms, the scale of impact from coronavirus, e.g. the loss of international student 
fees, varied widely.  However, there  were large differences in overall turnover and 
the expected losses may be broadly similar proportionately.    

 
8. The participants highlighted real terms cuts in Scottish Government funding for 

teaching in universities over a period of a number of years.  International and 
students from the rest of the UK cross-subsidise both the teaching of Scottish and 
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EU domiciled students and research. In other parts of the UK, fees from international 
students only subsidised research.  The loss of such fees therefore is potentially a 
greater challenge for Scottish Universities.  

 
9. The participants identified the diversity across the sector as one of its key strengths.  

The agency of the universities to respond and develop their own offer was also 
identified as a strength. 

 
10. In terms of borrowing, the sector is potentially close to its limits. 
 
11. Small specialist institutions were likely to be particularly badly affected both due to 

size and the nature of their provision which could be difficult to deliver online.   
 

Universities and recovery 
 

12. The university sector was currently facing challenges, but needed to be recognised 
as  a major asset to Scotland. Discussion about funding and support shouldn’t be 
framed as ‘bailouts’ but as continued investment in a valuable sector.  

 
13. Research would be key to supporting an economic recovery. This was a matter of 

investing in institutions that would drive adaptation and recovery in future. 
Universities were needed to support young people and businesses, particularly 
businesses trying to identify new ways of working. The rest of the world was 
factoring HE into their plans for recovery and a key part of their ability to ‘build back 
better.’ 

 
14. The Scottish Government had announced additional investment in the National 

Manufacturing Institute Scotland but the strength of manufacturing in Scotland was 
reliant on a strong HE base. The UK-wide University Research Sustainability 
Taskforce established by BEIS recognised the need to preserve key research 
capabilities. As a result of the economic impact of coronavirus there may be fewer 
research & development intensive businesses in the future so there was a question 
as to where investment in innovation in Scotland would come from. 

 
15. As well as their role in any economic recovery, universities would also be vital for 

social recovery in Scotland. For example, in the very short term, the Open University 
has made some courses freely available which are aimed primarily at furloughed 
workers.  

 
16. Universities are not only vehicles for economic growth but for social mobility. 

Regionally based access to higher education had helped to halt or reverse 
population decline in some regions and measures post-Covid needed to maintain a 
regional element and regional links to applied research and employability. 
Universities are also a critical connection for Scotland internationally. 

 
The student experience 
 

17. Universities were all having to invest in making sure campuses were as safe as 
possible and developing blended learning models that would deliver high quality 
learning.  There was some concern that international students might be worried 
about their safety as a result of the response to coronavirus and how the reaction of 
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Scotland and the rest of the UK was perceived. Scotland’s university sector is more 
dependent on international students than the university sector in England and this 
puts it at a potential competitive disadvantage. The whole of the UK university sector 
is at a disadvantage with rest of world because of having to cross-subsidise 
research. There were also likely to be long term social impacts of coronavirus that 
could affect student numbers and the student experience. 

 
18. It was currently not clear how many students might try and defer their studies. Many 

institutions were trying to discourage this because usually deferral would give 
students an opportunity to work or travel but these opportunities were likely to be 
limited in the coming year.  In other words, the alternatives to starting a university 
course through blended learning may not be available.  

 
19. Universities have an obligation to provide the best possible experience for students, 

but it was important to recognise that young people, whether at university or not, 
were going to be living in a coronavirus influenced world. The option of having life 
‘like it was’ was not going to be available to anyone. A collaborative relationship with 
students as new models were developed would be critical.  

 
20. One participant suggested that the days of the student body being 18-21/22 year 

olds on a linear journey through education was one that was probably going to 
change anyway pre-Covid and new ways of learning should consider how students 
might engage in the future – for example, looking at upskilling, reskilling or taking 
modules with different providers. 

 
21. There had been an increase in student applications to hardship funds as a result of 

coronavirus. Universities were providing mental health and wellbeing counselling 
online, often with 24/7 provision.  

 
22. One area of concern was how the sudden move to online learning had affected 

existing students. All universities were aware of the potential barriers of “digital 
poverty” through lack of devices, broadband or the opportunities for individuals to 
learn at home. Institutions had provided resources directly to students to support 
this.  However, the full impact was not known. For example, one institution said that 
they didn’t know yet how many students didn’t sit exams because of digital poverty.    

 
Developing blended and online learning 
 

23. Universities had had to move provision online very quickly in response to current 
circumstances. Institutions would want to do better for next term but creating proper 
online provision rather than just recording and uploading material as it would have 
been delivered in person is expensive. One institution gave the example that it would 
cost £2 million to put their curriculum online. It would require up-front investment to 
create new content at a scale few institutions would have seen before.  

 
24. There was recognition that the enormous efforts to ensure that the current academic 

year could be completed, largely digitally, were a success but that challenge for the 
next academic year was to produce and deliver a high-quality blended learning 
approach. 
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25. Even institutions which had already been delivering a lot of online content had 
supported this with face to face tutorials. One institution, which already used a lot of 
blended delivery, having evaluated their HE curriculum, found that 87% of the HE 
curriculum could be adapted with only moderate effort to more blended delivery in 
order to accommodate social distancing. The remaining 13% would require more 
significant intervention. 

 
26. Looking at how to teach subjects that required lab time was a challenge, although 

The Open University gave the example of a virtual STEM lab that they had 
previously developed and was currently in use.  

 
27. Some universities were looking at a hybrid model that would mean some students 

living in their university location and some not and some teaching being online and 
some not. The proposal for entrants to the UK to quarantine for 14 days added some 
uncertainty. Universities could cope with the quarantine proposals but the 
messaging needed to be carefully considered to make sure it did not unnecessarily 
deter people.  

 
28. Some institutions already had experience of using lots of network and blended 

delivery and there were opportunities to work across the sector. Some limiting 
factors for creating high quality online content were the availability of educational 
technologists and staff time to be able to develop and train to use new content. 
Covid-19 had accelerated an inevitable direction of travel in terms of greater digital 
provision but this was not without issues. It was important to recognise digital 
poverty and broadband connectivity issues and these would need to be addressed 
to avoid embedding inequality. These challenges would be of particular concern for 
institutions serving more rural areas of the country and those that were particularly 
good at attracting students from SIMD20 communities. 


